










 

 
 
 

ACRES Development Corporation 
P.O Box 826 

Addison, Texas 75001 
469-241-1222 Office 

 

 
 

October 9, 2020 
 

Planning & Zoning Department 
Keller Town Hall 
1100 Bear Creek Trail Parkway 
Keller, Texas 76244 
 
RE:  PD Amendment Application for Ordinance No. 1736 

Trailhead at Bear Creek 
501 Rufe Snow Drive (NEC at Driscoll Place) 
Keller, Texas 76248 

 

Dear Planning & Zoning Department,  

The UDC for the City of Keller suggests six criteria to be considered in any rezoning case. The 
Trailhead at Bear Creek is requesting the existing zoning be amended for the 2.35 acre property. 
The current zoning was approved March 17, 2015 via Ordinance #1736, which established the 
zoning as PD-C for the subject property with a use limitation for only sit-down restaurants. The 
concept plans for the Trailhead at Bear Creek encompass our vision for the project, which will blend 
into the natural topography of the site, and contain two restaurants, each of which will provide the 
community with different dining options and experiences.  The upper level restaurant, containing 
approximately 7,000 SF and accessible from Driscoll Place, will provide a finer dining experience 
while the lower level restaurant, containing approximately 3,000 SF and accessible on the 
northwest side of the building, will provide a more casual dining experience.  We believe this dual 
concept fits the site extremely well.  Patrons will be able to dine upstairs either inside or on a 
covered balcony overlooking the trees, Bear Creek Trail, and the lower level area while those out 
for a jog or bicycle ride can visit the lower level restaurant for a slightly more casual (dog friendly) 
dining experience (or perhaps to watch a sporting event).   
 
Our PD Amendment Application request, which is limited in scope to two items, derives from our 
desire to preserve as much natural beauty and as many mature trees as possible on the site.  
First, we are seeking a variance to reduce the required Minimum thirty-foot (30’) landscape 
buffer located in the area south of Driscoll Place to a Minimum ten-foot (10’) landscape buffer.  
Second, we are seeking a variance to eliminate the requirement of a screening wall along the 
entire eastern boundary of the property.   
 
A reduction in the required minimum landscape buffer setback will help us preserve the natural 
beauty of the site by allowing the building to be located closer to Driscoll Place and farther from 
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the Bear Creek Trail, which will preserve more mature trees than the alternate site plan without 
the requested variance.  Moreover, the requested landscape buffer variance provides for a greater 
distance between the building and Bear Creek Trail, which provides for better flow across the site 
and more area behind the building to provide the tiered landscape features.  The second variance 
relates to the eastern boundary of the site and, particularly the area north of Driscoll Place.  A large 
stand of trees would be damaged if a masonry screen wall is required to be constructed in this 
area.  Our plan for providing screening along the eastern property boundary is to work with 
immediately adjacent property owners and City Staff to design a screen walls appropriate to the 
immediately adjacent terrain/use.  An example would be the installation of a masonry screen wall 
south of Driscoll Place where a neighbor is immediately adjacent and a wrought iron fence north 
of Driscoll Place where a sidewalk connector exists between the Bear Creek Trail and the cul-de-
sac. 
 
Below is a summary as to how we are addressing the six criteria to be considered: 

1. Whether the uses permitted by the proposed change will be appropriate in the immediate 
area concerned and their relationship to the general area and the City as a whole, and in 
compliance with the Future Land Use Plan.  
 

The project will conform with the use as established within Ordinance No. 1736: “The 
permitted uses shall be sit-down restaurants, and shall not include drive-thru restaurants or 
other uses permitted by the C (Commercial) zoning district.” 

 
2. Whether the proposed change is in accord with any existing or proposed plans for 

providing streets, water supply, sanitary sewers, and other utilities to the area, and shall 
note the findings.  

 
The proposed change will not put any undue burden on city services, because site is fully 
served with adequately sized water, sewer and roadway infrastructure. 

 
3. The amount of vacant land currently classified for similar development in the vicinity and 

elsewhere in the City, and any special circumstances which may make a substantial part of 
such vacant land unavailable for development.  
 

We are not aware of other land in the immediate area classified solely for the development of 
sit-down only restaurants.  Moreover, no special circumstances are known that would 
prohibit the development of other restaurants.  

 
4. The recent rate at which land is being developed in the same zoning classification as the 

request, particularly in the vicinity of the proposed change.  
 
Given the specific development restrictions of Ordinance No. 1736, no other land, to our 
knowledge, has the same zoning classification.  

http://www.acresdevelopment.com/
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5. How other areas designated for similar development will be, or are unlikely to be, affected 

if the proposed amendment is approved.  
 
The referenced development will provide additional dining options for the community, but 
should not impact the development of other commercial properties.  
 
6. Any other factors which will substantially affect the health, safety, morals, or general 

welfare  
 

The variances requested by this submission will allow for the preservation of as many trees as 
possible and for the natural beauty of the site to be showcased without putting any 
appreciable burden on City infrastructure or systems.  A Site Plan for the Trailhead at Bear 
Creek will formally be submitted to the City of Keller for approval, which will provide the City 
with the opportunity to review detailed construction plans for the project. 

 

Trip Generation Data included within PD #1736 is provided below for reference.  Because the 
Trailhead at Bear Creek Site Plan has yet to be finalized and because tenants have yet to be secured, 
we recognize a new Trip Generation Analysis Report will be required for the project at a future 
date, as referenced in the email shown:     

 

http://www.acresdevelopment.com/
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With regard to communicating about the project with the adjacent neighborhood, we have 
scheduled multiple times for neighbors to view a Zoom Presentation on the project.  Moreover, 
we have a video conference schooled for tomorrow morning, October 10, 2020, with the Board 
Members of the Trails at Bear Creek.  Please see below: 

http://www.acresdevelopment.com/
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We are overly excited about the opportunity to develop the Trailhead at Bear Creek! Upon your 
review, please do not hesitate to contact me at your convenience with any questions or to discuss 
this in greater detail.   

 

Sincerely, 

  

 
Christopher Anderson 
President 

http://www.acresdevelopment.com/
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Katasha Smithers

From: Christopher Anderson <christopher.anderson@acresdevelopment.com>
Sent: Tuesday, November 3, 2020 6:28 PM
To: Katasha Smithers
Subject: PD Amendment Application (Z-20--0007) - Summary of Community Discussions; 

Landscape Buffer Plantings; and, Eastern Boundary Screen Wall
Attachments: Trails at Bear Creek - Email Correspondence Timeline Binder (RFS).pdf

Katasha,  
 
Per our discussion this afternoon, the following summarizes project activities over the last thirty days as well as 
reiterates the preliminary nature of the conceptual plan contained in the PD Amendment Application.    
 
Summary: 
 
As you are aware, the two variances we have requested relate to a reduction in the Landscape buffer yard along 
the south property boundary and the elimination of the screen wall requirement along the eastern property 
line.  Both requests derive from an effort to save as many mature trees as possible on the site with the latter 
initiated by City Staff.        
 
Over the last +30 days, we have engaged the Trails at Bear Creek community to introduce the homeowners to 
the Trailhead at Bear Creek restaurant development and detail the two requested variances.   As a reminder, the 
referenced residential community contains approximately 35 homes and was platted simultaneously with the 
subject commercial site (containing 2.35 acres).  Therefore, a few select homes share common property 
boundaries with the Trailhead at Bear Creek site.   
 
We arranged three separate Zoom Video Conferences with the neighborhood on the dates referenced below: 
The first was with the three member HOA Board; the second was with homeowners in the immediate area of 
the project (those within 300' likely to receive notification); and, the final meeting was open to all property 
owners.   

1. October 10, 2020 (Saturday) at 10:30am - Zoom with HOA Board 
2. October 20, 2020 (Tuesday) at 6:30pm - Zoom with Immediate Neighbors 
3. October 28, 2020 (Wednesday) at 6:30 pm - Zoom open to Entire Neighborhood  

The duration of each of the meetings was approximately 1.5 hours and covered a multitude of issues beyond the 
scope of the requested variances.  However, we listened to the neighbors' concerns and provided feedback 
regarding all matters based upon information currently available, including referencing existing City Code, as 
applicable.  We also discussed at length the number of mature trees likely to be saved if our requested variances 
are approved, screening along the eastern property boundary, and neighbors concerns regarding light, noise, 
odors, etc.  We prepared an online petition for community members to express their view on the 
variances/project (support, oppose, or neutrality), but have yet to receive much feedback.  If we receive such 
input prior to the 10th, then we can present the petition at that time, if possible.  Finally, please find attached a 
compilation of my email correspondence (most recent on top) with the HOA Board and adjacent homeowners.  
 
 
Landscape Buffer Variance     
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If approved, the project's southern boundary will have approximately 10' of landscape buffer between the 
existing +/- 6' tall screen wall (note a portion of the western section of the wall also has a retaining wall 
beneath).  Within this area we propose planting Nellie R Stevens (or similar style species) to provide, at 
maturity, a natural screen extending significantly above the height of the existing masonry screen wall. We 
would anticipate spacing of between 5-10'.  Moreover, we anticipate planting evergreen trees per the City's 
approved species list at approximately 35-50' on center.  The exact number and spacing of the bushes/trees will 
be subject to approval by City Staff, Planning and Zoning, and City Council once a site plan package is 
submitted.  Our intent is to provide neighboring residences with additional natural screening from light, noise, 
etc. as is typical with a restaurant operation.    
 
 
Screen Wall - Eastern Boundary 
 
The request to waive the requirement for a screen wall should not be misconstrued as though the commercial 
development does not want to build the wall per existing code.  However, along the north portion of the 
property line a large stand of trees exists and City Staff asked us not to include a screen wall with a continuous 
concrete footer through this area, which could damage the root system of several trees.  We have discussed this 
at length with the neighbors and have a general plan for providing a partial screen wall and wrought iron 
fence.  The masonry wall will be built from the south east corner of the site to Driscoll Place AND from the 
north side of Driscoll Place to the southern edge of the stand of trees.  From that point north, a wrought iron (or 
similar style) fence will be utilized with the ultimate goal of causing the least amount of damage to the 
trees.  Finally, the existing gate across Driscoll Place, which encroaches upon the commercial tract, is 
transparent in nature (wrought iron style).  We discussed with the neighbors the potential for installing, when 
the new screen wall is constructed, a solid gate(s) across the Fire Access Drive to block headlights from 
restaurant patrons from spilling down the street.  Because this Access Drive (Driscoll Place) is for Fire 
Department use only (not for vehicular ingress/egress), we will need to coordinate and seek approval of the Fire 
Marshall and City Staff regarding the proposed design/operation.     
 
 
Conclusion: 
 
Ownership is submitting the PD Amendment Application with the explicit understanding the Conceptual Site 
Plan therein contained is preliminary in nature.  If the requested variances are approved, then a complete Site 
Plan Package based upon the Concept Plan will be prepared and, subsequently, submitted for review and 
approval by: City Staff, Planning & Zoning, and City Council.  
 
Upon your review, please do not hesitate to contact me at your convenience with any questions or to discuss this 
matter in greater detail.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Christopher Anderson 
ACRES Development Corporation 
PO Box 826 
Addison, Texas 75001 
469-241-1222 Office 
317-502-5133 Mobile 
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The information contained in this email is not an offer to buy, sell or transfer securities, real or other property. This communication 
is not to be construed or constructed so as to create or amend any contract, written or 
otherwise.  The information transmitted is intended only for the person or entity to which it is addressed 
and may contain confidential and/or privileged material.  Any review, re-transmission, dissemination or 
other use of, or taking of any action in reliance upon this information by persons or entities other than the 
intended recipient is prohibited.  If you received this in error, please contact the sender and delete the 
material from any computer.  
 
The information contained herein was obtained from sources believed reliable; however, Anderson Commercial Real Estate Services, Inc. 
(ACRES, Inc.), ACRES Development Corporation, and ACRES Funding Corporation, make no guarantees, warranties or representations, 
expressed or implied, as to the completeness or accuracy thereof.  The information contained herein is submitted subject to errors, omissions, 
change of price or conditions, prior to sale or lease, prior sale or withdrawal without notice. 
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